
DEAD TO ME

Season 1, Episode 4

Jen & Judy



INT. JEN’S CAR - NIGHT

Jen’s car is parked in front of Steve’s house. JUDY hides in 
the driver’s seat until JEN enters the car.

JEN
Ugh!

JUDY
What happened? What did he say?

JEN
God, he’s a dick!

JUDY
I know.

JEN
But he’s, like, the worst kind of 
dick. Because he’s, like, a secret 
dick. Because you don’t know it at 
first.

JUDY
Because he’s so good-looking and 
charming.

JEN
Yeah, but he’s so good-looking that 
it, like, comes back around the 
other side.

JUDY
Oh, God. Thank you!

JEN
Hmm?

JUDY
I could not have done that myself. 
I’m just -- ugh, I don’t know why I 
can’t say no to him.

JEN
Because you’re an addict. You have 
to put down the pipe.

JUDY
By the pipe you mean his penis?

JEN
Yes, I mean his penis. Of course. 
Obviously I mean his penis.



JUDY
It’s so hard for me to put that 
down.

JEN
Is it a big penis?

JUDY
(nods)

It’s like...

JEN
Ahh, shit. Really?

JUDY
It’s a good version of big.

JEN
Good-looking and with a big dick?

JUDY
What do you do? How do you find 
that again?

JEN
You don’t.

JUDY
I know.

JEN
You...

JUDY
...should go back in there?

JEN
No. You are beautiful. And you’re a 
good person, and you have a great 
heart. And you would never hurt a 
fly.

JUDY
I don’t think I deserve that.

JEN
Oh, just take it.

JUDY
Oh, God! What is wrong with me? Why 
do I pick guys who treat me like 
shit?
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JEN
I don’t know. I just spent 18 years 
with a liar. What does that say 
about me? That I want to be lied 
to?

JUDY
I have to tell you something.

JEN
What?

JUDY
He killed you.

JEN
What?

JUDY
Ted. He told Bambi that you were 
dead. Breast cancer.

JEN
No.

JUDY
He said that he was a widower and 
that he was raising the kids all 
alone. (Judy sighs.) I didn’t know 
if I should tell you or not.

JEN
I don’t know if you should’ve told 
me either.

JUDY
I’m sorry.

JEN
I can’t fucking believe him.

JUDY
Yeah, I know.

JEN
What the fuck have I been doing 
here? I’ve spent months trying to 
bring him justice, obsessed with 
trying to find the person that 
killed him, and for what? He 
fucking killed me.

JUDY
Yeah. (THEN) Yeah.
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JEN
He’s such a fucking asshole.

JUDY
Right. He’s the asshole.

JEN
I’m glad he’s dead.

Beat.

JUDY
Put on your seatbelt. 

Judy starts the engine.

JUDY (CONT’D)
I’m taking us home.
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